## **OSCAR President**

From: Cr Peter Cox <Peter.Cox@sunshinecoast.qld.gov.au>

**Sent:** Sunday, 21 January 2018 13:32

To: OSCAR President

**Subject:** Re: Confidential sessions of Council

## Afternoon Greg.

Thanks for the email.

I'm aware that Council's CEO has previously provided OSCAR with details relating to the so called 'discrepancy', therefore I don't see the sense in repeating this again.

I carefully consider all Confident Items in accordance with section 275 (e) of the Local Government Regulation 2012 before voting and will continue to do so in the best interests of the ratepayers of the Sunshine Coast Council area. Cheers,

peter

Peter Cox | Division 3 Councillor



Phone: <u>07 5420 8963</u> Mobile: <u>0409 530 415</u>

Please consider the environment before printing this email

On 18 Jan 2018, at 3:18 PM, OSCAR President president@oscar.org.au> wrote:

Dear Cr Cox

OSCAR is increasingly concerned at the number of Confidential Sessions at Ordinary Council Meetings of the SCRC. We acknowledge that there may be legitimate reasons why an occasional closed session is appropriate but we believe the use of these sessions is excessive.

Our analysis of Council minutes indicates the following figures for confidential sessions from April 2016 (the start of this term of the current council) until December 2017:

Council	Number of confidential sessions
Noosa	11
Sunshine Coast	126
Number of times you have voted against going into closed session	1

We cannot understand why there is such a discrepancy between the two Sunshine Coast councils. This cannot be solely attributed to the relative size of the two councils as the complexity and range of issues considered by Noosa is similar to that of the SCRC even if the scale differs. OSCAR representatives regularly attend Noosa Council meetings and we are well aware of the nature of items that Noosa's Councillors are prepared to discuss in public sessions compared with the SCRC. This is easily confirmed by looking at Agendas and Minutes on the Noosa Council website.

We would be interested to know why you have voted against motions to go into Confidential Session on only **one** occasion. Presumably you consider every such item carefully prior to Council meeting and have decided in every case that there is sufficient justification for conducting the discussion in secret. What is your rationale for this and can you explain how it is in the interests of ratepayers and the community as a whole to vote the way you do when a motion to close meetings to the public is put? Is it because you

do not have time to properly consider these items before meetings, or you do accept that closed sessions are in fact in the best interests of the community or is it because you happy to automatically follow the direction of Council Officers?

OSCAR lodged a Right to Information application in relation to two Planning Scheme Amendments considered at the April 2017 Special Meeting and we were provided with all the documents that were presented in the confidential session; the only redaction that occurred was the removal of the names of submitters to the public consultation process – information we never sought and which was in no way relevant to the decisions you and your colleagues ultimately made on these amendments. Therefore we question why these items needed to be confidential in the first place and suspect that future Right to Information requests will further confirm our view that making such sessions confidential is unnecessary and contrary to open and transparent local governance.

The current use of confidential sessions encourages a perception of a culture of secrecy within the SCRC in the public mind which is regrettable – and perhaps undeserved. Why continue to encourage this suspicion however? We acknowledge that CEO Whittaker has indicated in recent correspondence to OSCAR that Planning Amendment session such as those of April 2017 will not occur in closed session in future. We welcome his assurance on this type of agenda item and hope to see this occur in practice for items like these, and that this change in council practice will extend to other items that have been traditionally considered in Confidential Session in the past.

To help our members further understand your personal position on this issue, it would be useful if you could explain how you intend to vote on the motion to go into Confidential Session for the following 3 items listed on next week's draft Agenda for the Council's Ordinary Meeting and why. We are confident you can explain your decision without divulging the confidential specifics of these items.

## CONFIDENTIAL SESSION 11.1 BUSINESS PERFORMANCE

11.1.1 CONFIDENTIAL - NOT FOR PUBLIC RELEASE - BRISBANE ROAD CAR PARK DEVELOPMENT

11.1.2 CONFIDENTIAL - NOT FOR PUBLIC RELEASE - STRATEGIC ACQUISITION - MOOLOOLABA

## 11.3 LIVEABILITY AND NATURAL ASSETS

11.3.1 CONFIDENTIAL - NOT FOR PUBLIC RELEASE - PROPOSED LAND ACQUISITION - CROHAMHURST, UPPER STANLEY RIVER CATCHMENT

I hope you choose to reply to our request to help educate our members.

OSCAR's realises that the Council's actions are consistent with legislation (but notes that Section 275 of the *Local Government Regulation 2012 does not* mandate going into confidential session for any reason) and that actual decisions are not made in confidential sessions. We fully understand the legislation but maintain that the public should be aware of the information and debate that informs the way you vote. This can only happen when council business, but for exceptional circumstances, occurs in sessions open to the public.

I look forward to hearing from you on this important matter prior to next week's Council OM.

Yours sincerely ... Greg Smith

President, OSCAR (Organisation Sunshine Coast Association of Residents) T: 0417 577 881

E: president@oscar.org.au

W: www.oscar.org.au

P: PO Box 105, Coolum Beach QLD, 4573

Note: Email is our preferred form of communication.



To find out more about the Sunshine Coast Council, visit your local office at Caloundra, Maroochydore or Nambour; or visit us online at <a href="https://www.sunshinecoast.qld.gov.au">www.sunshinecoast.qld.gov.au</a>. If correspondence includes personal information, please refer to <a href="https://www.sunshinecoast.qld.gov.au">Council's Privacy Policy</a>.

This email and any attachments are confidential and only for the use of the addressee. If you have received this email in error you are requested to notify the sender by return email or contact council on 07 5475 7272, and are prohibited from forwarding, printing, copying or using it in anyway, in whole or part. Please note that some council staff utilise mobile devices, which may result in information being transmitted overseas prior to delivery of any communication to the device.

In sending an email to council, you are agreeing that the content of your email may be transmitted overseas prior to delivery of any communication to the devi In sending an email to council, you are agreeing that the content of your email may be transmitted overseas.

Any views expressed in this email are the author's, except where the email makes it clear otherwise. The unauthorised publication of an email and any attachments generated for the official functions of council is strictly prohibited. Please note that council is subject to the *Right to Information Act 2009 (Qld)* and *Information Privacy Act 2009 (Qld)*.